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1. MEETING CALLED TO ORDER 
A special meeting of the Council of the City of Blue Ash, Ohio, was held on January 6-7, 2012.  Mayor Mark F. Weber called the meeting to order at the Cooper Creek Event Center at 4:00 PM. 

2. OPENING CEREMONIES

Mayor Weber led those assembled in the Pledge of Allegiance.

3. ROLL CALL

MEMBERS PRESENT:
Councilman Tom Adamec, Councilman Rick Bryan, Councilman Robert Buckman, Vice Mayor Lee Czerwonka, Councilwoman Stephanie Stoller, Councilman James Sumner, and Mayor Mark Weber

ALSO PRESENT:

City Manager David Waltz, Assistant City Manager James Pfeffer, Parks & Recreation Director Chuck Funk, Public Works Director Gordon Perry, Fire Chief Rick Brown, Chief of Police Chris Wallace, Assistant to the City Manager Kelly Osler, Treasurer Sherry Poppe, Administrative Assistant Karla Plank, and Facilitator Julia Novak of the Novak Consulting Group 

4. ACCEPTANCE OF AGENDA

Councilwoman Stoller moved, Councilman Sumner seconded to accept the agenda. A voice vote was taken. All members present voted yes. Motion carried.

“City of Blue Ash 2011 Retreat

Friday, January 6, 2012 at 4:00 PM and

Saturday, January 7, 2012 at 8:00 AM

Cooper Creek Event Center

4040 Cooper Road

MEETING CALLED TO ORDER

OPENING CEREMONIES

ROLL CALL

ACCEPTANCE OF AGENDA 

Retreat Norms/Groundrules

· Listen with respect

· Let others finish before you begin speaking

· Be attentive to the speaker

· Disagree agreeably

· Be candid and honest

· Be patient

· Respect differences

· Look for opportunities to agree

· Participate – be engaged

· Be fully present

· Strive for consensus

Retreat Purpose
· Discuss emerging issues facing the City and provide direction to City staff
Retreat Topics

	Community Services
	Community Development
	Community Infrastructure
	Community Leisure & Recreation
	Community Governance

	· Safety Services
	· Economic Development

· Comprehensive Plan

· Downtown
	· Infrastructure and Facilities
	· Airport Park

· Park Amenities
	· Budget and Funding Issues

· Local Regional Governance

· Charter Review


Agenda – Day One

Friday, January 6, 2012

4PM to 6PM (Refreshments to follow)

Introductions  

· Welcome and Introductions

· Agenda Review

· Norms and Expectations for the retreat

Agenda Item Outcome:  Create a safe environment for honest exchange of ideas.

Emerging Topics and Policy Implications 

· List of issues to discuss at the retreat:

· Airport Park/Other Recreation

· Downtown

· Community and Economic Development

· Infrastructure/Facilities

· Safety Services

· Housing

· Discuss and provide policy direction to the Staff

Agenda Item Outcome:  Provide direction on critical issues.

Agenda – Day Two

Saturday, January 7, 2012

8AM to 10AM (Breakfast will be available from 7:30AM to 8AM)

Check-in/Agenda Review

· Process the first days experience

· Make schedule adjustments/course correction as necessary

Emerging Topics and Policy Implications (Continued)
· List of issues to discuss at the retreat:

· Budget/Financing

· Local/Regional Governance/Shared Services/Mergers

· Charter/Governance

· Other

· Discuss and provide policy direction to the Staff

Agenda Item Outcome:  Provide direction on critical issues.

Closing/Next Steps 

· Brief recap

· Closing comments

Agenda Item Outcome:  A sense of closure and clarity for the time spent together.

ADJOURNMENT”

WORK SESSION:

The Blue Ash City Council met at the Cooper Creek Event Center on January 6 and 7, 2012 to conduct their annual retreat.  The retreat was facilitated by Julia Novak from The Novak Consulting Group.  The stated purpose of the retreat was to discuss emerging issues facing the City and provide direction to staff.  

Each Council member had an opportunity to share their expectations for the retreat.  Those expectations included:

· Clarity to staff on governing body priorities
· Looking forward to hearing perspective
· What Council is hearing from community
· Listen
· Direction for City
· Learn perspective
· Council feedback on issues
· Reflect – have team building opportunity
· Few critical priorities for City
· Continue to have a positive effect on needs/wants of community
· Affirmation – on the right path
· How do issues affect one another
· Opportunity for dialogue
Each Council member was given a few minutes to share "what they believe" about the future of the City.  This exercise is loosely based on the "This I Believe" essay format made popular on National Public Radio.  Council members were invited to share what they personally believe to be true about the future of the City.
Councilman Bryan shared his beliefs by stating the American dream is still alive in a small town where people know about and care about each other.  Small towns are a great place to own a home, raise your family and enjoy your golden years.  Blue Ash is a small town, an oasis and a great place to live.  Like an oasis, we could be overtaken by desert – need to keep this a wonderful place to live by maintaining our oasis.
Councilwoman Stoller shared her belief by stating that the future of Blue Ash should be community.  Diversity – sidewalk bike paths, airport park, downtown – be more inclusive; working with Cincinnati to create better diversity in the region with 25 member organizations. Hope for our downtown plan to come to life as economy rebounds.  A place to bring people together for all aspects of life.  The new airport park will be part of this community.  The bike paths and sidewalks are the threads – this will be community.
Mayor Weber shared his belief by stating that what makes us different makes us better – best balanced, best run City in Southwest Ohio.  Believe in synergy between City and Sycamore schools.  The City center will be Reed Hartman/Glendale Milford – what is now downtown will be village; will mourn loss of airport.  Housing stock is the elephant in the room for our community.  Need to make a better effort to disseminate a positive image of the City.  Drawing young families by emphasizing recreational opportunities and facilities – this will keep this community from becoming a retirement community.  Believe in the future of Blue Ash and is optimistic about what we can accomplish.
Vice Mayor Czerwonka shared his belief by stating that circumstances and events can and do create opportunity.  Tornado of 1999 demonstrated firsthand how the community came together to rebuild from the damage done.  Strength of the community is coming together at any point in time.  Response to Ike windstorm is another example.  Have a responsibility to always be able to respond.
Councilman Adamec shared his belief by stating that the future is bright and best days are ahead.  Will require a new approach in the future to excel and change.  We are a maturing City and there is competition in the neighboring communities.  We need a higher level of organizational performance.  We will need teamwork and leadership that could be different then in the past. It will be hard work but fun.  If we agree on outcomes and boundaries, there is no right or wrong.  These principles are important in daily life.
Councilman Sumner shared his belief by stating that he was born and raised in Blue Ash – believe it has always been an exceptional community and has found a way to reinvent itself.  Must continue to strive to make it better and make it attractive.  Core value is that government must deliver the service at the lowest possible cost as we are spending other people’s monies.
Councilman Buckman shared his belief by stating that the outlook of the City is very promising. Administration that sets groundwork for where we are and the staff here is unbelievable.  Believe this will continue on the right track.  We have seen a tremendous change in 40 years that has brought the community together.  Residential, recreation and industrial sections are the strength of the City.  I represent this City no matter where I go.  People respect Blue Ash – we work together for the future of the people of this community.
Council Policy Discussion 

Airport Park Plan/Other Recreation

Council recently accepted the park’s draft master plan.  Staff is seeking to confirm the direction received to date.  Council has indicated to continue with the implementation of this plan (subject to further refinement).  The first step in this process is the design and engineering of the park’s infrastructure which will occur throughout 2012.  Also anticipated are further public outreach efforts such as the park naming survey (of which preliminary results will be given at the workshop).  
The Cooper Creek Event Center is proving to be a successful addition to our recreation facilities, generating interest and new event bookings on an almost daily basis.
Council discussion was as follows:  

· Reconfiguration of the property as the airport closes - on land Cincinnati owns - what if we could take a different 130-acres.
· Original plan was based on assumption the airport would stay open- need to think about new possibilities.
· See a link to conservation on Comprehensive Plan.
· Do not want a 5-year holding pattern.
· Current layout includes valuable land.
· Can we reconfigure City’s part of land?

· Staff- it is possible for park to coexist with developed property; we have an option to buy more. If there is consensus, we could broach discussion.
· Park can work with residential or commercial.
· If starting today - knowing no airport, what would we want to buy?

· Need a Master Plan for whole area.
Next Steps:  
· Re-examine and report back to Council
· Challenge ourselves assume no limitations then factor in limitations

Downtown

Implementation of the downtown plan continues though the current economic climate tempers results.  The latest citizen survey focusing on budget prioritization suggested that less efforts and resources be focused on downtown.  Therefore, staff will continue to make improvements only on an as-needed basis such as the replacement of streetlights and other streetscaping, but does not plan any major aesthetic or infrastructure upgrades in this location.
Council discussion was as follows:

· Nothing new in CIP - only work will be maintenance.
· If rumored projects become viable, we should be open to facilitating progress.
· At some point, remind Council of cost of redevelopment in this area.

Next Steps:  

· No next steps necessary but continue to monitor.  

Community and Economic Development

City staff report that 2011 was a remarkable year for Economic Development activity in Blue Ash and included the investment in several long-term underutilized properties as well as companies expanding in place or moving to Blue Ash.  In addition to the development at Osborne which will carry over to 2012, 2011 also brought the Target store and eight new restaurants.  Economic Development efforts will continue in 2012 as they have in the past, but will include increased leverage and marketing of City facilities such as the new Cooper Creek Event Center.
The City’s current Comprehensive Plan was last updated nine years ago and is due for review.  The intent is to begin the update process in late 2012.

Council discussion was as follows:

· Master Plan is how can a community reinvent themselves? 

· What would it take – big picture - long-term.
· Fall of 2012 Master Plan update will begin consultant selection - create a vision – obtain input, etc.

· How do we want to reinvest in industrial area?
Next Steps:  

· Begin process of Comprehensive Plan update.

Infrastructure/Facilities

The City has an aging infrastructure with old concrete streets that are deteriorating along with the concrete curbs in certain areas of the City.  These may require full depth replacement in the coming years.  Staff plans to examine these streets utilizing ground penetrating radar (GPR) to investigate the condition of the streets for the most economical engineering and repair solutions.  GIS systems will be utilized to plan pavement repair strategies.  Furthermore, staff plans on eliminating sump pump and downspout drain curb cuts when streets are repaired through the paving program.  
Staff will also implement a storm water pipe inspection program to catch pipe deterioration prior to expensive failures.  This will utilize the GIS program as well to map annual inspections and condition ratings.  Most of the galvanized steel pipe prevalent in the City is coming to age (25 years) where failures will occur.
In addition to aging infrastructure, the City has several aging facilities such as the Municipal and Safety Center.  Due to deferred maintenance, major (and expensive) upgrades are needed such as a new roof and energy efficiency related projects.  Future budgets will need to reflect capital improvements in these facilities.  There is also an opportunity to utilize energy performance contracting on energy efficient upgrades whereby the utility savings gained would equate to an annual bond payment for the upgrades.  Staff has investigated this program and $2 million worth of improvements have been identified with a potential for $500,000 in grant monies from ARRA funds distributed to the County.
Council discussion was as follows:

· Need an understanding of costs- high priority to maintain infrastructure- need to be able to plan.
· Curb cuts being eliminated are not driveways but cuts for drains- need something behind the curb line.
· Currently use “Micro-paver” to protect maintenance needs - 3 year protection on street maintenance.
· Proposing inspection on storm sewer infrastructure.
· Working on building needs assessments.
· Energy performance contracting- program with Hamilton County.
· Must do assessment/upgrades - $2M in improvements/$500,000 in grants - 12 year payback in savings, but new equipment is needed now and for failure avoidance it makes sense to proceed - yes take next step

Next Steps:  

· Gordon – inventory; 

· Kelly – okay to do energy. 
Safety Services

The Fire Department continues to benefit from the Northeast Fire Collaborative on purchasing, training, apparatus testing, and more.  Also, the department is utilizing increased mutual aid and automatic aid.  While advances in firefighting techniques continue to improve safety, materials used in new building construction are a danger to occupants and firefighters due to the potential for collapse.
The Police Department has made great strides in the implementation of succession study recommendations including development of a profile of the “successful sergeant” and a matrix of training that each candidate must fulfill during the selection process.  Progress has also been made regarding performance expectations such as better alignment with department rules, policies, mission statement, core values, etc., modified evaluations systems, and a customer feedback program.  Future efforts will include random in-car camera video review to ensure officers are properly addressing contacts on the street during stops and other contacts.  The Department is also working with the school district and Montgomery Police Department to develop an enhanced education program to address topics not covered by D.A.R.E (i.e.:  bullying/Internet safety/sexual predation via Internet, etc.) which will better serve the needs of the students/parents.  Additionally, the Police Department will continue with citizen outreach efforts such as its Facebook page highlighting community relations topics, as well as important information for residents about crime issues.
Council discussion was as follows:

· Police Chief:  Uptick in heroin influenced crimes and EMS (additional stats would be of interest).
· Fire Chief:  Fire safety issues with new construction is changing fire science approach to fire fighting.
· Police Department pursuing innovative education issues targeted towards youth issues not addressed in schools/ D.A.R.E. curriculum.
· Social media initiatives.
· Implementing customer feedback in Police Department.

Next Steps:  

· Continue Progress 

Housing

The last housing workshop included a review of the “Gruen” housing study as well as several potential programs aimed at encouraging owner occupancy and the improvement of the City’s housing stock.  Due to a lack of clear outcomes or benefits from such possible programs, no new initiatives or programming have been undertaken.  Absent new Council direction, staff will continue to simply monitor the issue but not pursue any new programs.
Council discussion was as follows:

· Housing 

· Vision.
· Realistically, we may have more renters.
· Promote HIP loans.
· Landlord accountability?  How can City promote responsible landlords.
· Something we could do that isn’t intrusive?

· Percentage of code complaints is not different for owner occupied vs. rental.
· issue is behavioral (inside).
· Anecdotal data- more crime in rentals- but no hard data.
· Opportunity in master plan to address housing in targeted areas.
· Initiatives in other communities? Look at best practices.
· What problem are we trying to solve?

· What does success look like?

Next Steps:  

· Staff do more subject research bringing back to council for extended discussion.

· Neighborhood stability is an important goal.

Saturday – January 7, 2012
Council resumed discussions on Saturday, January 7th at 8:00 a.m. at the Cooper Creek Event Center which began by Council members being asked to provide three words to describe their first day’s experience. 
	· Past

· Present

· Future

· Excited

· Hopeful

· Vexed

· Interesting

· Perspective

· Easy

· Lucky
	· Right on time

· Cooperative

· Informative

· Enjoyable

· Helpful

· Positive Future

· Direction

· Energized

· Ideas

· Energizing
	· Team Building

· Proud

· Enlightened

· Positive Feeling

· Satisfied

· Comfortable

· Collective

· Collaborative

· Creative


Budget/Funding
Hypothetical discussion as to what the City would do if the budget were to increase by 30% and conversely, decrease by 30%.

Council discussion was as follows:

· Maintain Basics

· Safety Services & Infrastructure

· Develop a wish list

· Save- reduce taxes

· Use ICMA process as to a service and its priority 
· 30% downward cut across board

· Eliminate things that are not priority

· Balance what we like most (recreation) with what we can’t afford to lose (infrastructure)

· Education: long-term and short-term approach would be necessary
Next Steps:  

· There were no “next steps” as this was hypothetical.

Local/Regional Governance/Shared Services/Mergers

The State’s Administration is pressuring local governments to cooperate in the form of shared services and/or mergers.  Blue Ash could be approached by another jurisdiction to explore service sharing or merging certain functions.  What areas would City Council be open to exploring if asked?  What might be the terms of the discussion?
Council discussion was as follows:

· Would be an attentive observer (not proactive).
· What would benefit to Blue Ash be?

· Collaborative - not forced.
· If - save money and improve service. Then - be attentive.
· Must maintain quality when it is win/win.
· Could mean bigger government- county-wide government could threaten Blue Ash quality of life.
· Wish others well if it helps.
· Low risk and high risk possibilities.
· Establish criteria in advance.

Next Steps:  

· Willing to discuss but be certain of parameters. 

Charter/Governance

With the 2010 census results becoming available, this is an appropriate time to review population within the City’s wards for potential ward adjustment (a brief population breakdown is attached).  Also, the City's charter may warrant review as several language clean-ups are needed and other potential changes may be explored.
The City intends to continue communication efforts coinciding with the hiring of a new Communications Coordinator.  These efforts will include planning for both internal and external communications. 

The City has and will continue to establish internal committees to work on initiatives such as health insurance, benchmarking/performance measurement, and a leadership training program.
Council discussion was as follows:

· Should Wards be adjusted based on census?

· Current situation seems unbalanced.
· Equal representation is a good goal balance/adjust vs. redraw (blank slate).
· Jack’s Ward/Jim’s Ward seems most disparate.
· Ward/census track alignment.
· Communications

· There is an opportunity to promote Blue Ash to Suburban Press/Enquirer – we should be proactive.
· May do more than it seems.
· Use new Communication Coordinator to help get placements.
· Metrics re: Dialogue (not just 1-way communication).
· Voicemail.
· 2012 calendar.
· Are we making it easy for people to have dialogue with us?
· Goal 745-8500 x% of time real person should answer.
· If front desk person is on phone it will roll over.
· Benchmarking:
Next Steps:  

· Request opinion from Dinsmore regarding Wards

· Further City’s Public Relations efforts in Communication

· Adjustments for increase in Customer Service 

· Sherry and Kelly working with a committee to take Benchmarking to the next level 

Parting Thoughts

At the conclusion of the retreat, each person was asked to reflect on the retreat: 1) where the City has been; 2) where the City is going; 3) how they feel about the retreat; and 4) where they are headed.  The response was as follows:  
· Thank you

· Should do it again

· Should have workshops on some subjects

· Informative – Interesting

· Informal – never felt pressed for time

· Energizing – follow up on some “bigger” issues

· Should not be surprised – everyone is on same page

· Good validation – received some clarity

· We are better off

· Enjoyed

· Learned new information that will be helpful

· Thankful to be part

· Appreciate feedback and direction

5. ADJOURNMENT
All items on the agenda having been acted upon, Vice Mayor Czerwonka moved, Councilman Adamec seconded to adjourn the meeting. A voice vote was taken. All members voted yes. The Council meeting was adjourned at approximately 10:04 AM.







______________________________________







Mark F. Weber, Mayor

MINUTES RECORDED AND WRITTEN BY:

________________________________________

Karla Plank, Administrative Assistant
